From: <u>Diane Moratto</u>
To: <u>Soneji, Ishita</u>

Cc: Goodeve, Colin; Regional Clerk

Subject: Helping Homebuyers, Protecting Tenants Act, 2023, and the Proposed Provincial Planning Statement Report

**Date:** Friday, June 9, 2023 12:50:56 PM

Attachments: Letter to Ministry Regarding the Proposed 2023 PPS - Final.pdf

Appendix A- Response to Questions in ERO Posting.pdf

## Hi Ishita,

On behalf of Denny, Township Clerk, and our Planning Policy Division, please find attached, King's response to this matter. As well, included is a link to where you can find our staff report on our website.

https://king.civicweb.net/FileStorage/905EBFCB72B14AE789D3B2263179A030-Helping%20Homebuyers,%20Protecting%20Tenants%20Act,%20202.pdf

Should you require further information, don't hesitate to reach out to us.

# Regards,

Díane M. Moratto

Administrative Clerk – Council/Committee Corporate Services Department - Clerks Division (905)833-4068 Direct Line

#### KING TOWNSHIP SERVICES

King is pleased to welcome you in person to our Township facilities, programs and services. Many services are also available online by visiting <a href="https://www.king.ca">www.king.ca</a>.

The information contained in this message is directed in confidence solely to the person(s) named above and may not be otherwise distributed, copies or disclosed. This message may contain information that is privileged, confidential and exempt from disclosure under the Municipal Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. If you have received this message in error, please notify the sender immediately advising of the error and delete the message without making a copy. Thank you.



Please consider the environment before printing.



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

June 5, 2023

Provincial Land Use Plans Branch Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing College Park 17<sup>th</sup> Floor 777 Bay Street, Toronto ON M7A 2J3

Email: growthplanning@ontario.ca

RE: Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing ERO Posting: Review of Proposed Policies Adapted from A Place to Grow and Provincial Policy Statement to Form a New Provincial Planning Policy Instrument) – ERO Posting No. 019-6813

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the release of the proposed Provincial Planning Statement through ERO Posting No. 019-6813. Staff understand that the proposal is for an integrated province-wide land use planning document that takes policies from A Place to Grow and the Provincial Policy Statement to support the achievement of housing objectives.

Township of King Growth Management Services Department – Planning Division Staff have provided comments on the proposed policy concepts and proposed wording for the proposed 2023 PPS. Staff have also provided responses to the questions for consideration detailed in the ERO Posting. Responses to the questions are included in Appendix A to this Letter.

The Township's Growth Management Services Department – Planning Division reserves the opportunity to provide additional comments and/or modify the comments contained herein as the review of the proposed 2023 PPS progresses.

## Local Official Plans and the role of Upper-tier Municipalities (Municipal Comprehensive Reviews)

Staff request that the proposed language be revised to provide more policies that support natural heritage protection, climate change mitigation and adaption, employment growth, affordable housing development, and support intensification in locally appropriate areas. Land supply alone is not sufficient to solve the issue of affordable housing. The proposed 2023 PPS should also be revised to direct and require local municipalities to define affordable housing in local official plans and set targets to achieve the desired outcomes.

The proposed vision in the 2023 PPS states "More than anything, a prosperous Ontario will see the building of more homes for all Ontarians". The language "more than anything" places such a strong emphasis on one element of communities and does not provide a balanced approach to sustainable and complete communities. Staff are supportive of the Province's goal to provide more housing, however, providing housing for all Ontarians should not come at the expense of the natural environment, employment, and socio-cultural matters, including affordable housing.

The proposed 2023 PPS may provide for more local autonomy in developing approaches to accommodating growth with requirements for density, intensification, employment, and affordable



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

housing targets removed; however, it is recognized those targets were aimed at achieving sustainable and complete communities in a coordinated and fiscally responsible manner.

# **Complete Communities, Density and Intensification Targets**

Staff encourage the Province to consider retaining policies to require each municipality to develop locally appropriate minimum density targets to encourage the development of complete and sustainable communities.

The removal of intensification targets and most density targets may provide more autonomy to local municipalities; however, this makes it difficult to provide for a coordinated approach to growth. The lack of intensification targets may make it difficult to plan for community and infrastructure needs, particularly at the Regional level for water and wastewater servicing and transit. The removal of the intensification target within the built-up area may encourage sprawl-like development which in turn may result in more car dependent communities.

At the municipal level, developing and defending intensification targets, without a mandatory policy direction may be challenging if there is community resistance to intensification. The policies would appear to encourage the redevelopment of existing commercial and institutional uses rather than intensifying existing residential areas in appropriate locations. The potential loss of non-residential lands and lost opportunities to encourage varied housing forms and densities would be detrimental towards developing complete communities as envisioned by the Township's Official Plan.

## **Strategic Growth and Major Transit Station Areas**

Staff request that all current major transit station areas be carried forward under the proposed 2023 PPS, including those outside of "large and fast-growing municipalities".

As the Township is not identified as a large and fast-growing municipality, it appears that the Township's current MTSA for the King City GO Station would not be carried forward under the proposed PPS as an MTSA that requires delineation. While the Township would be able to delineate it and set a density target, it would not be informed by Provincial policy or direction. This may hinder the Township's ability to encourage intensification in proximity to transit which does not support the goal and vision of the creation of complete communities.

The approach to strategic growth areas, MTSAs and large and fast-growing municipalities should be further reviewed by the Province as the proposed changes create a patchwork approach towards growth management across the Province and between adjacent municipalities, allowing for them to develop on an ad hoc basis that promotes unmanaged growth and sprawl.



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

## **Settlement Area Boundary Expansions**

Staff request clarification from the Province as to whether the policies of A Place to Grow that prevent settlement area boundary expansions within the Greenbelt Area will continue to apply through the proposed changes.

With the proposed removal of planning responsibilities from upper-tier municipalities it is unclear whether the approval authority for settlement area boundary expansions is the lower-tier municipality or the Minister. It is also unclear how the proposed policies align with the Greenbelt Plan as the proposed amendments to the Greenbelt Plan have not been released for review and comment.

# **Employment Land and Conversions**

Staff request that the Province consider revising the proposed policies to allow the removal of employment lands only though a municipally initiated official plan review (which takes place every 5 to 10 years), and not through privately initiated applications at any time during the planning horizon.

Increasing the tax base with the development of vacant Employment lands in each of the three Villages remains a goal for the Township. The increased flexibility to request and permit employment land conversions, together with the re-definition of area of employment, will require the Township to strategically evaluate (through the next Official Plan Review) the location and amount of employment lands necessary to achieve the Township's desired outcomes.

In York Region, servicing capacity for employment lands are factored into the calculated capacity of the system and do not require capacity assignment, unlike residential uses which do require capacity assignment. Conversion of employment lands to residential has the potential to place more demand on limited servicing capacity allocation, and to negatively impact the residential/non-residential assessment base.

#### **Agricultural Areas**

Staff request that the Province reconsider the proposed changes to permit lot creation for residential uses within prime agricultural areas.

The proposed 2023 PPS provides that up to three residential dwelling units are permitted on a prime agricultural lot, one for the principal dwelling unit and up to two additional residential dwelling units. Planning Staff do not have any concerns with additional residential units, provided that they are ancillary to and subordinate in size to the principal use. Staff have concerns with the proposed policies that would allow the additional dwelling units to be severed from the principal dwelling unit and primary agricultural use. This form of lot creation would result in the loss of land for agricultural use, where lands have been identified as being most suited to agriculture.



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

Providing for additional residential units in the countryside aids in building a complete rural community by providing diversity in the housing stock and for providing opportunities for multi-generational housing, aging in place and/or rental housing. However, the proposed PPS does not limit the size the dwellings and as such the policies may encourage the development of larger residential lots within the agricultural area, thereby also removing more land from agricultural production. In addition to removing more lands from agricultural production, the increased number of rural residential uses may present more conflicts for farmers. Some day-to-day farm practices can lead to nuisances or disturbances including odours, noise, and dust. Staff request that should the Province move ahead with these policies in the proposed PPS, direction should be provided for local municipalities to develop a maximum lot area size and to encourage lands to remain in agricultural production.

Staff also request clarification from the Province as to whether the additional residential units that are severed from the principal dwelling and agricultural operation are then permitted additional residential units themselves.

## **Climate Change**

Staff request that the Province include the policies from A Place to Grow that support the achievement of complete communities, recognize the importance of watershed planning and protecting the natural heritage system and water resource systems, promote local food and protect the agricultural land base to ensure that municipalities are undertaking a comprehensive and responsive approach to climate change.

Land use planning and the development of land for residential uses can impact the natural environment through such things as increased impervious surfaces, the loss of vegetation and the potential for increased greenhouse gas emissions where the development is not compact and does not utilize transit and active transportation. Climate change adaptation, mitigation, and increased resiliency, as identified in A Place to Grow, should be reflected in the 2023 PPS.

Further, the changes in Provincial direction in respect to the removal of density and intensification targets conflict with the objectives for climate change as envisioned in the Provincial policies. Staff request that the Province retain the policies related to intensification and density targets to encourage housing and redevelopment in proximity to services and to discourage unmanaged growth and sprawl.

## **Natural Heritage**

Staff request that the Province not proceed with any changes to the PPS and A Place to Grow until the proposed Natural Heritage policies are released to allow for a comprehensive review of the proposed changes.



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

It is unclear what, if any, changes to policies related to the natural heritage and the natural heritage system will be as the proposed policies have not yet been released for review. Staff highlight that streamlining the review of development applications to encourage the increase of housing supply should not come at the expense of environmental protection, natural heritage preservation and biodiversity. Staff encourage the Province to include policies in the 2023 PPS that continue to prevent or limit encroachment from urban development into the natural heritage system.

# Alignment with the Greenbelt Plan

Staff request that the Province not proceed with any changes to the PPS and A Place to Grow until the proposed amendments to the Greenbelt Plan are released to allow for a comprehensive review of the proposed changes.

While the draft 2023 PPS identifies that the Greenbelt Plan takes precedence in situations of conflict, the Greenbelt Plan relies on many policies in A Place to Grow for direction, including in relation to settlement area expansions. The Province has released an Implementation document for the draft 2023 PPS that states that the policies of the current PPS and A Place to Grow would continue to apply in those cases where the Greenbelt Plan refers to them. However, it is unclear how the policies will continue to apply if A Place to Grow is repealed entirely.

# **Cultural Heritage**

Staff request that the Province reconsider the changes to the definitions for heritage resources, attributes and properties to encourage non-designated properties and landscapes to be conserved.

The policy direction of the proposed 2023 PPS indicates that only "designated" properties and landscapes shall be conserved. Non-designated properties (i.e., Listed properties) with potential cultural heritage value or interest in the process of evaluation and review will have no further consideration for conservation until they are designated. The proposed PPS 2023 should be enhanced by adding non-designated properties to the definition of "protected heritage property" to ensure that these excluded properties are acknowledged and recognized as important cultural heritage resources worthy of conservation.

The policies related to development adjacent to heritage properties is also proposed to be changed and narrowed in scope as to what can be considered an adjacent property. The removal of the policies in the proposed 2023 PPS would reduce the area in which the Township can request for evaluations or study documents (i.e., Heritage Impact Assessments, etc.) which may be useful in determining appropriate mitigation measures required for projects with sensitive heritage properties in high development areas.

Township Planning Staff looks forward to continuing its participation in this review and to our comments and recommendations being considered and addressed. We look forward to hearing from you in this regard.



Phone: 905.833.5321 Fax: 905.833.2300 Website: www.king.ca

Yours sincerely,

Kristen Harrison, MCIP, RPP Manager of Policy Planning

cc. Daniel Kostopoulos, Chief Administrative Officer
Mayor Pellegrini and Members of Council
Stephen Naylor, Director of Growth Management Services
Gaspare Ritacca, Manager of Planning and Development
Jamie Smyth, Manager of Economic Development
Aloma Dreher, Senior Planner – Policy

## **Attachments**

Appendix A: Response to Questions for Consideration, dated May 29, 2023

# Appendix 'A'

# Response to Questions Provided in ERO Posting #019-6813

#	Question	Response
1	What are your thoughts on the policies that have been included from the PPS and A Place to Grow in the proposed policy document, including the proposed approach to implementation?	In considering the integration of A Place to Grow and PPS it is important to identify and discuss the significance of certain phrases in the Planning Act as they have considerable importance to the approvals processes under the Act. Those words are "have regard to", "shall be consistent with", and "shall conform with".
		The Planning Act identifies matters of provincial interest and identified that the Minister, municipal councils, and the Tribunal, in carry out their responsibilities under the act, shall have regard to matters of provincial interest. Many of the matters listed in the Planning Act are policy areas that are impacted by the 2023 PPS, such as the protection of ecological systems, including natural areas, features and functions and the protection of agricultural resources.
		With respect to decisions, the Planning Act requires consistency with policy statement in effect on the date of decision, and conformity with Provincial Plans such as A Place to Grow and Greenbelt Plan.
		The phase "shall have regard to" requires applicable matters to be taken into consideration when making a decision. The phrase "shall be consistent with" is a higher policy implementation standard and is a more demanding test than "shall have regard for". It requires decision makers to apply the policies and make decisions that are consistent with the applicable policies. It is a stronger implementation standard focusing on the achievement of policy outcomes, while retaining some flexibility for how it is implemented. The phrase "shall conform with" is a ridged policy implementation standard and is a more demanding test than "shall be consistent with". If something does not conform or comply with, or conflicts with the rules or policies, it is not permitted.
		By shifting policies that are currently in A Place to Grow to the PPS, the standard or test changes from "shall conform with" to "shall be consistent with", which will increase the flexibility in the application of the policies. The 2023 PPS also increases the use of more flexible language, such as "encourage" and

		"may" which will further increase the flexibility in the application of the policy. While increased flexibility can be beneficial at times to allow for local circumstances to be accounted for, it can present a challenge in defending certain policies directions that the local municipality may wish to advance.  Defending policies that are more restrictive than the 2023 PPS may become challenging if the policies are viewed as being too restrictive to the point where they inconsistent with the 2023 PPS.
2	What are your thoughts on the proposed policy direction for large and fast-growing municipalities and other municipalities?	King Township is not identified as a large and fast-growing municipality. This means that the Township's major transit station area (MTSA) is not recognized, and the Township's intensification and density targets are not carried forward. Staff have concerns with this change as it may encourage unmanaged growth within the Township and may discourage intensification in proximity to transit and existing community services.  Staff have no concerns with large and fast-growing municipalities being identified, however Staff encourage the Province to consider policies for intensification, density and built-up areas for smaller municipalities that are also experiencing growth pressures.
3	What are your thoughts regarding the proposed policies to generate housing supply, including an appropriate range and mix of housing options?	Staff encourage the Province to include density and intensification targets for housing supply to encourage housing development in proximity to existing services rather than encouraging unmanaged growth (sprawl) into rural and agricultural areas. Staff also note that if the goal of the draft PPS is to increase housing supply to resolve affordability then the PPS should include targets to monitor success. The Statement should also acknowledge the relationship between health and the built and natural environment and should encouraging the housing supply to not only be of an appropriate range and mix of housing options, but to encourage healthy and sustainable housing developments.
4	What are your thoughts on the proposed policies regarding the conservation of agriculture, aggregates, natural and cultural heritage resources?	As the draft policies on natural heritage and environmental protection have not been released in the draft 2023 PPS it is impossible to determine the potential impacts of the policies on the conservation of natural heritage. However, natural heritage and environmental protection are already at risk due to the recent policy changes through Bill 23 and the diminished role of Conservation Authorities. Staff understand the Province's goal of streamlining the review of development applications and removing

obstacles to increasing housing supply, however the policies appear short-sighted and the policy changes should not come at the expense of sufficient environmental protection or health and safety.

Staff also have concerns regarding the potential loss of agricultural lands through permitting severances in prime agricultural areas. It is Staff's understanding that the policies of A Place to Grow and the PPS were to encourage agricultural in prime agricultural areas. and to promote viability of agricultural through discouraging fragmentation and encouraging the preservation of large agricultural parcels. Staff acknowledge that agricultural can occur in differing intensities and on different scales, however by fragmenting agricultural lands for residential uses it may promote estate residential development rather than small-scale farm establishments. Staff recommend that the Province direct housing to settlement areas where lands can accommodate growth and where servicing is available rather than encouraging the encroachment of residential development within the agricultural system.

There have already been significant changes to cultural heritage preservation policies through Bill 23. The proposed PPS continues to limit cultural heritage preservation by revising definitions and wording in the draft PPS policies and the associated definitions. Staff recommend adding non-designated properties to the definition of "protected heritage property" to ensure that these excluded properties are acknowledged and recognized as important cultural heritage resources worthy of conservation.

Staff also recommend revising the definition for "adjacent" in relation to cultural heritage to broaden the scope for what can be established as an adjacent property. Currently, the PPS provides flexibility with the option to expand upon the definition of "adjacent lands". The Township's Official Plan expands upon the definition by adding that lands within 30 metres of the development property may be subject to providing study materials as per the Township's request. The removal of the policies in the draft PPS would reduce the area in which the Township can request for evaluations or study documents (i.e., Heritage Impact Assessments, etc.) which may be useful in determining appropriate mitigation measures required for projects with sensitive heritage properties in high development areas.

What are your thoughts on the proposed policies regarding planning for employment?

The proposed planning for employment raises concerns from Staff as it may not allow for diversity of uses within Employment Areas and has the potential to allow for conversions of employment uses (office, institutional, etc.) into residential uses. Staff identify that the proximity in residential uses to employment uses may result in land use compatibility concerns. The potential loss of employment lands to residential uses without the need for an Employment Area Conversion also has the potential to result in an inadequate supply of employment lands which may increase the cost of employment lands and stifle small businesses.

Are there any other barriers to, or opportunities for, accelerating development and construction (e.g., federal regulations, infrastructure planning and approvals, private/public partnerships for servicing, provincial permitting, urban design guidelines, technical standards, zoning, etc.)?

Many of the aspects listed in the question are not barriers to development and construction but instead are tools to ensure that new development and construction is of a high quality and is sustainable, durable and aids in the development of healthy and complete communities.

To accelerate development and construction submissions for development applications should be complete and of a high-quality to enable municipalities to undertake a thorough review within the application review timeframes set out in the Planning Act. Any necessary resubmissions should also be provided in a timely manner to allow for the applications to be reviewed promptly.

A potential barrier is infrastructure, including water and wastewater servicing within settlement areas and growth areas where servicing capacity may not be able to keep up with the forecasted growth in the area. The Province should focus funding and resources to improve infrastructure within these areas to allow for intensification and growth to occur, and for housing to be constructed.